
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

37th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, September 20, 2010
Driscoll Alumni Center, Schmakel Room
1:00 p.m.


	The thirty-seventh meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, September 20, 2010, on the Main Campus in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Room.  Chair C. William Fall called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Treyken M. Addison, Student Trustee
Carroll L. Ashley

C. William Fall
Susan E. Gilmore

Joseph C. High

S. Amjad Hussain
William C. Koester
Linda N. Mansour

Susan Palmer

Sharon Speyer
John S. Szuch
Baldemar Velasquez
Joseph H. Zerbey, IV
The following Board members were absent:
Heather Griffin, Student Trustee

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Thomas Barden, Professor and Director of University Honors Program
Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Chair Women’s Studies
Toni Blochowski, Executive Secretary to  Chancellor and Executive VP 

    Biosciences and Health Affairs 
Tom Brady, Interim Dean Judith Herb College of Education

Lawrence Burns, VP External Affairs and Interim VP Equity and Diversity

Frank Calzonetti, VP Research and Economic Development
Suzette Compton, Guest from Banner

Meghan Cunningham, Interim Media Relations Specialist

David Cutri, Director Internal Audit

David Dabney, VP Finance
Robert Demory, Controller
Colleen Diemer, 2010-2011 President of the UT Student Honors Council

Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
Timothy Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing

Esther Fabian, Associate VP Branding/Creative Services
Jeffrey P. Gold, Chancellor and Executive VP Biosciences and Health Affairs/
     Dean of the College of Medicine
David Hobbit, Guest from Banner

Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Marcia King-Blandford, Assistant Vice Provost
Kevin Kucera, Associate VP for Enrollment Services
Chuck Lehnert, Interim Director for Scott Park Campus for Energy and 

     Innovation/VP Facilities and Construction
Dennis Lettman, Dean of UCollege Degree Programs
William Logie, Interim Chief Transition Officer/VP Human Resources and 
     Campus Safety
Nina McClelland, Dean College of Arts and Sciences

Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC/Associate Dean Clinical Affairs
William McMillen, Interim Provost and Executive VP for Academic 

     Affairs/Chief of Staff/VP Government Relations
Nagi Naganathan, Dean College of Engineering

Michael O’Brien, VP and Director of Athletics
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Interim Vice Provost and Professor
Mary Powers, Faculty Senate President

Scott Scarborough, Interim VP and Executive Director UTMC/Sr. VP for 
     Finance and Administration
Matt Schroeder, VP Real Estate and Business Development
Alice Skeens, Associate Dean and Professor
Greg Smith, Head Coach for Women’s Volleyball
Linda Smith, Senior Lecturer and Honors Program Advisor
Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs

Daniel Steinbock, Interim Dean College of Law

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Peg Traband, Vice Provost and Interim Executive Director
Kevin West, Interim Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs/Sr. Director Faculty 

     Labor Relations/Interim Director Office of Institutional Diversity
John White, Staff Auditor

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Fall requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the June 21 and August 27, 2010 Board meetings and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Hussain.  The minutes were then approved by all Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Fall requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda with the amended changes to the Health Science Campus Faculty Personnel Actions Report. The motion was received from Trustee Mansour, seconded by Trustee Palmer, and the Consent Agenda was approved by the Board.


	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	Dr. Jacobs welcomed Coach Greg Smith to the meeting to be recognized by the Trustees for his outstanding coaching of the UT Women’s Volleyball team.  Mr. Smith is in his second year as head coach and the team is recipient of the 2009-2010 American Volleyball Coaches Association Team Academic Award.  This award honors teams who have matched their dedication to the sport of volleyball with excellence in the classroom.  The UT Women’s Volleyball team recently achieved a 3-2 upset victory of then-No. 12 Michigan for its first national ranking in school history. The Board members and audience applauded Mr. Smith and his team for their great efforts.
Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, Dr. Nina McClelland, has been inducted into the Ohio Women’s Hall of Fame.  Dean McClelland is one of 11 women inductees for 2010.  Dr. McClelland was applauded for her exceptional contributions in the field of science and the business sector.
Dr. Jacobs announced:

· The Department of Psychology recently received full accreditation of their Ph.D. Program.  
· The College of Nursing received written confirmation from the Ohio Board of Nursing that the Clinical Nurse Leader MSN Program, the UT BSN Program, and the UT/BGSU BSN Consortium Program were granted full approval effective July 29, 2010.  
· UTMC has been verified again as a Level I Trauma Center.
President Jacobs reported that recent data from 2007 to Q2 2010 indicates that the percent of observed deaths compared to the percent of expected deaths at UTMC are well below expected numbers.  This is remarkable data and he expressed his thanks to all those involved.
Recent conversations among our faculty, students, and staff, which Dr. Jacobs indicated is  interesting, controversial and very important for UT, is one that surrounds the discussion of a potential reorganization of the academic side of the institution.  Input for improving the vision of some groups, as well as improving the transparency and interdisciplinary issues was sought.  This has largely been a constructive conversation that will strengthen academics at UT.  
A few months ago, Dr. Jacobs assembled a group of 12 people to make suggestions to improve the quality of the University, to continue our movement from a good university to a great university.  About six weeks ago, a report was presented to Dr. Jacobs by this Committee along with two alternate proposals.  On September 16 and 17, there were meetings to receive input about this report from faculty and students.  Input received from these active discussions is currently being processed, as well as other input he continues to receive. Several Trustees voiced strong support for this reorganization, but objected to the tone that some individuals are using who disagree with the reorganization albeit a small number.  Emphasis was put on Dr. Jacobs’ efforts to continue constructive conversations.
	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chairman Fall stated that it is very clear that Dr. Jacobs has been deliberate, thoughtful and respectful about the entire reorganization process.  There is a lot of depth to the reorganization and Dr. Jacobs will be making some specific recommendations soon.  These recommendations will be consistent with a strategy of excellence in line with the resolution that was passed by the Board early this year -- connecting with the past but looking to the future.  
At the October 11 Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting, Mr. Fall requested that the reorganization recommendations be brought forth with sufficient information for detailed discussions.  After this meeting, the Board will convene a special meeting to endorse the President’s recommendations.  Also at this meeting, the external auditing report from Plante & Moran will be discussed with Board acceptance requested.


	CHAIR’S

REPORT



	Committee Chair Zerbey invited Interim Provost McMillen to introduce the Honors Program to Honors College presentation.  Dr. McMillen introduced Professor Thomas Barden, who is Director of the UT Honors Program.  Professor Barden provided the Trustees with a Proposal for the Transformation of the UT Honors Program into an Honors College, as well as a brochure about the Honors Program.  He informed the Board that the Honors Program began in 1963 with 45 students and went university-wide in 1986.  He reviewed the Proposed Honors College Mission Statement and the National Collegiate Honors Council “best practices” document  which lists the criteria for an excellent Honors College as:
· 5% of undergraduates

· An ACT score in the range of 25 to 28

· A high school GPA of 3.75

· Minimum of 25% honors courses

· Residential opportunities (LLC)

· A stand-alone building

The UT Honors Program includes:

· 923 student as of Fall 2010

· All undergraduate colleges are participants

· Engineering, Arts & Sciences, Pharmacy, and Business accounts for 80% of students

· The 2010 Class averages a 28.1 ACT score and a 3.92 GPA

· Thesis or project required

· Three internal honor scholarships

UT’s current status is very close to the level of an NCHC Honors College.  Items that need to be addressed are curriculum should be delivered by the best possible classroom instructors and the head of the program should have direct access to the chief academic officer and the undergraduate college deans

Effects of Honors College status include:

· Enhanced prestige and reputation

· Increased ability to recruit top students and attract top minority students
· Restart of the Honors Alumni Affiliate

· New (and repeat) donor possibilities
Mr. Fall requested a motion from Trustee Zerbey to accept the proposal for the creation of an Honors College.  Mr. Zerbey made the motion, which was seconded by Trustee Palmer.  All Trustees were in agreement.
Provost McMillen and Mr. Burns provided the Board with information on enrollment management and academic success strategic directions.  Their dual discussion involved increased academic standards for the College of Nursing, the College of Business and the College of Education for the 2009-2010 academic year, as well as other colleges that will follow suit for 2010-2011.  In conjunction with these higher college admission standards, 300 under-prepared, late applicants, were deferred enrollment for Fall 2010 and offered admission and registration opportunities for January 2011.  A full complement of academic resources will be available to these students to maximize their chance of success.  
Enrollment totals of direct from high school, undergraduate and graduate students were displayed for 2006 totaling 20,715 and compared to totals for 2009 of 23,068 and for 2010 of 23,085.  Basic statistics of student diversity was shown for Fall 2009 and Fall 2010.  Academic profiles by college were compared for Fall 2009 and Fall 2010, which indicated an overall ACT composite for 2009 of 21.4 and for 2010 of 21.9.  Blue and Gold Scholars for these two years were listed, as well as retention numbers by ACT composite.  Mr. Burns and Provost McMillen discussed direct from high school goals for 2011, strategies for reaching these goals, and goals to ensure student academic success.  
The topic of UT scholarly savings accounts in partnership with school districts was presented by Mr. Burns.  UT is currently cultivating relationships with 8th grade student families in 72 school districts and targeting growth to 200 districts.  Students would be required to maintain a 3.0 GPA throughout their high school years for UT to deposit $2,000 each year in an account for them.  This would total $10,000 in UT scholarship money available upon admission their freshman year.  As of this date, 20,000 8th grade families have created an account with UT.
Dr. Jeffrey Gold was asked to provide the Board members with an Academic Health Center Status Report.  Dr. Gold reported that Strategic Plan Goal V, Sub-Goal V-2:  Enhance our academic and clinical affiliations within the community – regionally, nationally, and globally, is 60% complete.  Dr. Gold reviewed the current UT–PHS Academic Health Center organizational structure as of July 1, 2010.  He also displayed the members of the Academic Health Center Corporation and the UT–PHS Operations and Innovation Council.  A brief list of the collaborative work that has been accomplished by these groups since July 1 was shown to the Trustees.  Operational challenges and opportunities were reviewed, as well as work that is underway for FY 2011 strategic planning programs and budgets.
Mr. William Logie was asked to present the Personnel Action Reports.  Mr. Logie noted one item on Page 2 -- modification of Mike O’Brien’s contract.  A motion was requested by Chair Fall for approval of all reports, which was received by Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Gilmore.  The Board was in unanimous agreement with the motion. 


	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
ACADEMIC

AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE CONT’D.
ACADEMIC

AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE CONT’D.


	Audit Committee Chair John Szuch requested Mr. David Cutri provide the Trustees with an Audit Committee update.
· All FY 2010 Internal Audit projects were completed on time and within budget.

· The FY 2011 Risk Assessment (Internal Audit Plan) was approved by the Audit Committee and includes 28 audit/compliance projects.

· The Internal Audit Quality Assurance/Peer Review has been completed and the results were shared and discussed with the Audit Committee.

· Plante & Moran FY 2010 Financial Statement Audit is progressing well and is on track for timely communication of financial results.

· The Audit Committee Charge has been reviewed with the Committee with no revisions.


	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Dr. Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, reviewed the August Committee meeting minutes and reported that the American College of Surgeons Committee on Trauma recently recertified UTMC as a Level I Trauma Center.  At this meeting, Dr. Gold updated the Committee on progress of the Academic Health Center Corporation. Medical staff credentialing was also reviewed and approved at the meeting. Dr. Hussain commented on the graph Dr. Jacobs shared with the Board during his comments.  This was discussed at the September Clinical Affairs Committee meeting last Tuesday.  Dr. Hussain reported that there are approximately 300 items tracked on the UTMC Dashboard Report and the majority are being done at UTMC better than the national averages.  Mr. Fall requested a motion to accept the minutes as presented. The motion was received by Trustee Hussain and seconded by Trustee Koester.  All members of the Board were in agreement with the motion.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Trustee Palmer, External Affairs Committee Chair, asked Dr. Jacobs to present Resolution No. 10-09-11: “Action by Written Consent of the Sole Member of Science Technology & Innovation Enterprises.”  Dr. Jacobs reported that the resolution appoints two new directors to the Science Technology & Innovation Enterprises Corporation, Mr. Frederick Yocum and Mr. Randy Oostra, to replace the two members whose terms expired.  Mr. Fall requested a motion to approve the resolution.  Trustee Palmer made the motion which was seconded by Trustee High.  Both Trustees Fall and Koester abstained from voting.  All other Trustees were in agreement with the motion’s passage.

	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Dr. Scarborough was asked by Committee Chair Koester to present preliminary year-end results for FY 2010.  Dr. Scarborough outlined the year-end financial reporting timeline.
· September 20 Board Meeting – Oral report on preliminary unaudited results.

· October 4 – External Auditors complete audit of preliminary financial statements.

· October 11 – Joint Audit Committee and Finance Committee meeting where External Auditors will present year-end report and analysis.

FY 2010 preliminary results for the Academic Enterprise indicate achievement of a 2.6% operating margin and expansion of Pell Grants was favorable.  The Clinical Enterprise achieved a 3% operating margin (includes UTMAC, which accounts for .4%) with days cash on hand increasing from 90 to 109 days.  Positive Academic variances included Pell Grants/Scholarships and utilities expense.  The negatives included benefits and bad debt expenses. UTMC days cash on hand percentages were shown by month comparing FY 2009 and 2010.  UT long term funds were compared by month for FY 2008, 2009, 2010 and thus far for FY 2011.  Dr. Scarborough also discussed investment balances as of June 30, 2010.  The growth of working capital balances for FY 2010 was compared to FY 2008 and FY 2009.  UTMC financial performance was shown for 2010 and 2011 indicating that the economic model is short by $6+ million and a 5%+ margin is needed instead of a 3% margin.  

Dr. Scarborough reported that just last Friday the State of Ohio announced that it will lapse $127.5 million in State Share of Instruction payments to higher education in FY 2011.  UT’s estimated share of that amount is $7.9 million.  Analyses are currently being done to determine what the outcome will be for UT.
UT has done a good job of managing its finances through difficult economic times.  The University’s financial condition is stronger today than four years ago.  There is more work to be done; UTMC’s economic model needs to be strengthened by $6+ million -- capital and operating investments and cost savings will be required; and, the Academic Enterprise will continue to work on the following areas in preparation for a difficult FY 2012.
· Support Staff Benchmarking

· VP Realignment

· Outsourcing

· Faculty Workload

· Reorganization of Colleges and Departments

· Center, Institute, and Program Elimination

· Virtualization

· Student Community Service as a Condition of Financial Aid

· Furloughs
Trustee Koester requested Mr. Lehnert provide the Board with information about Resolution No. 10-09-12:  “Approval for Construction of Science and Laboratory Building Contingent upon Receipt of Grant from the National Institute of Standards and Technology.”  Mr. Lehnert updated the full Board with what was presented to the Finance Committee on August 16.  He reviewed the history of planning for the new Science Building, the rationale for the new science building, provided history of the NIST Construction Grant, and the current budget plan.  After further discussion, Mr. Fall requested a motion for approval of the Resolution pending receipt of the NIST Grant.  A motion was received from Mr. Koester and seconded by Dr. Hussain, with full Board approval received.
Mr. Koester requested information about Resolution No. 10-09-13:  “Authorizing the Issuance of General Receipts Obligations of The University of Toledo in a Principal Amount not to Exceed $14,700,000 to Pay Costs of University Facilities.”  This resolution would raise the matching funds needed for construction of the new Science and Laboratory Building.  There are significant savings in rolling these funds in the “Build America Bond Program,” which is part of the 2010 Economic Stimulus Plan.  Chairman Fall requested a motion to approve the Resolution, which was received by Mr. Koester and approved by Ms. Palmer.

	FINANCE COMMITTEE
FINANCE COMMITTEE CONT’D.

FINANCE COMMITTEE CONT’D.


	Committee Chair Joseph High suggested all Trustees spend time reviewing Resolution 09-08-18:  “University Governance.” The Board subscribes to a Code of Ethics which it reviews and signs yearly.  Also on an annual basis, they are required to review their Conflict of Interest Bylaw. He urged all Trustees to review these three important documents and forward their signed Code of Ethics Statement to Ms. Stasa as soon as possible.


	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE



	President Jacobs reported that the next session for AFSCME negotiations is scheduled for September 23 and that there is nothing new to report at this time.
	OTHER BUSINESS



	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Fall adjourned the meeting at 2:55 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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